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President ....... Mike Bray.... ';-.510/59581'68_ -
-Vice Pres. ..., Linda Salter - 65&’3654093 )
Secretary .. Connie Voos 650/508—;9384
; Treasurer Tony Fanmng g :
vtrneres 8N sornsr. RObie Fapning ... 650/323—1183‘
;Newsletter ...... Cra:g Mtneweaser 408/926«1900:

;commrres CHAIRPERSONS

Program......... Amie. Cha'mpagne .4156/282-1704 :
e @D ...-,,..Jay Perming ...,......... 408/367-8227
q_Haspftal.'ty ...... VlncentDellachlesa 650/345-7529 B
“Membership .. Pending ... mirsrmsmsismsnisiesins
SHOWS ..ovcooe Pendmg A ] Kocor N R bl e
- Outreach........ Bill Henzel ., 650/349-3062 _j
ameees @NG.... .o Allen Hamson i A15/873-4831
Librarian ........ Rodney Finlay ........ 650/349-3766 .
Webmaster ..... .. Jim Voos. 650/508-9384'

‘ Foranyqu&suonsonnfo:mauon abouthAWApro- ;
. grams, contact Arnie Champagne or Jay Perrine.

" CALIFORNIA COLLEGE OF ARTS &
| CRAFTS (CCAC) -

450 Irwin (Big gray bmldmg at 16th &
Wisconson), San Francisco 4157039523

Peter Pierobon of CCAC will lecture on his work and &

Hittle about CCAC. After starting at the Wendell Castle -

Studios, he received study fellowships from the PA. . .

Council of the Arts, the NY Foundation of Arts; efc.

| He's lectured at universities across the country and is

- widely published, and he has his work exhibited in the
best galleries. On top of all this, he's a really nice guy!
Come see the artistry in woodworkmg of Peter S ]

Piercbon. , _ Yo B

' Please dor : :

 CCACSsa ousy piace in ihe evening. Farking is'on fmva

= street ‘with all the other students. The entry is atthe --.‘{5
middle of the 16th Street side. We'll meet upsta:fs at

. the far right end in the Wood Shop g

LAST MEETING by Connie Voos
Premdent Mike Bray rermnded all that BAWA members get
a discount at tonight’s meeting place, Jordan International,
and that our videolibrary will be kepthere also. New
members and guests introduced themselves (see p.7.)

Treasurer Tony Fanning made a reminder announcemnent to
pay vour BAWA dues as soon as possible, if you have not
done so already. Tony also announced the B&A Exhibit at
the Legion of Ionor in SE.

Vice President Linda Salter is hosting a toy making work-
shop ather shop on March 13 (See last month’s News), and

asked that as many as possible sign up now. She'll also be
(continued on page 6)

Upcoming 1999 BAWA Meetings
Aptil 15 - Table and Chair Demo by Jeffrey Hunt

May15 - Combined meeting with Penninsula Wood-
workers

Have ideas for programs for ‘29? Call Arnie at 415/
282-1704 or Jay at 408/327-8667. Make our mestings
what you want them to be!



MEMBER
FAVORITES

Have you got a favorite place for buying
tools, lumber, supplies, etc.? Let the edi-
tor know so it can appear in this list.

Fine Lumber
Tony Fanning’s Pick:
Southern Lumber Fine hardwood
selection. Tony says, “In the ‘80s
...people snorted vast quantities of
money up their noses; at the turn of
the century, I blow away vast
quantities of money on overpriced
hardwoods. ...Ok, so it's a guilty
pleasure.” Go to 1402 Monterey
Rd., (408/374-4664) and prepare to
be wowed.
Nail Gun Supply & Repair
Jay Perrine’s Pick:
Fas-n-Go offers best repair and
supplies for all types of nail guns.
They're at 539 E. Brokaw Road, San
Jose or call 800/937-2255.
{Note: This is not an endorsement by BAWA. It
is the sole opinion of the member(s) lisied.)
We'll soon be publishing these “picks” as part
of a resource list. So call or send additional
ones to the editor! (See form on page 3.)

SENDITIN
Have something you want published in

this newsletter? Tell our members about:
Ideas for future meetings, photographs,

announcements, exhibits, shows or |

events. Or let the editor know if a mis-
take has beenmade.

Send to:
BAWA Newsletter Editor
3251 Almansa Court
San Jose, CA 95127-1001
o
408/926-1900 voice
408/ 926-7078 fax

researchem@msn.com e-mail

Nextissue DEADLINE:
Marxch 31, 1999
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- BAWA EVENT HORIZON
Starting this month, our new Outreach Co-chairs, Bill Henzel and Allen Harrison will be
organizing four toy making sessions in members shops. Here's our fist one: '

Toy Making Party!
on
Saturday, March 13, 1999
approx. 9am - 4pm
At BAWA member
Linda Salter's Shop

Linda will instruct us in the art and fun of wooden puzzie making. Our
goal is to assemble and paint as many puzzles as possible while
having fun! Call Bill Henzel 650/349-3062, Allen Harrison 650/873-4831,
or Linda Salter 650/365-4093 for details, directions, etc. (NOTE: We’'ll
need additional scroll saws for this event. Let Linda, Allen, or Bili
know if you can bring yours. We’ll also need 1/2” or 1/4” paint
brushes. 3/8” Baltic Birch plywood backing boards will be supplied,
but bring any hardwood scraps you may have.)

KNOW OF A WOODSHOP OR PRESENTER?
Do you know of a really greatshop you'd like BAWA, to visit, or an interesting

| presenter you would like us to have at one of our meetings? Calithe Program

Committee (either Arnie Champagne at 415/282-1704 or Jay Perrine at 208/
327-8667) and they'l]l getit on our itinerary or monthly meefing.

CHRISTMAS IN APRIL
Remember to sign up to help with ‘Christmas in April’ by calling Allen Harrison
of the Outreach Committee at 415/873-4831. He'll let you know the date, and
you show up prepared towork on one of the many houses being renovated by
volunteers throughout the Bay area. Its fun and it really helps the community
and the lucky, low-income person who gets tolive in the completed house.

'NOTES ABOUT THIS ISSUE by The Editor
1. CHECK YOUR MAILING LABEL on the back cover. See the date above
your name? That's the date for you to renew your membership in BAWA. Fill out
the renewal form on page 3 and bring or send it with your dues. If you haven’t
joined yet, it won'thave a date on the label and it means that you mustjoin soon as
you'll only bereceiving one more newsletter after this one. Keep the fun happening
-join today!

2. We've added another advertiser this month, Warren Wise of THE
WOODSMAN. Warren has presented to our group several times. WELCOME
WARREN. Members, be sure to patronize these advertisers, and tell them you saw
their ad in the BAWA Newsletter.

3. Thanks to members Connie Madera Voos and Tony Fanning for con-
ributing to this issue.

4, Lastly, many of you who are familiar with the profile story we often run
called “Meet BAWA Member........” will notice we haven’t done one in several
months. This is because | haven't been able to fit it into my schedule lately. Ilook
forward to beginning theseagainsoon. In the meantime, since member Carl Johnson
was our main presenter chronicled this month, you might want to review the pro-
file of him in the November 1998 issue of BAWA News.
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EXPORTS . IMPORTS

TIMBERS
OF THE WORLD

\ lﬁgﬁf !u A ]

Offering wholesale and con-
tractor prices to BAWA
members

LEJOR’E}AN INTERATIOMNAL COMPANY

PHONE: 650/582-7725

FAX: 650/632-7728
1303 ELMER STREET
BELMONT, CA 84002

EDUCATION CORNER

Making a Wooden Plane
on
April 3 & 4, 1999
Taught by
BAWA member
Arnie Champagne

Call 415/282-1704 for details,
fees, directions, etc.

You saw his demonstration at the
Janaury meeting, now come
experience with Arnie how much
fun this can be.

Making a Wooden Plane

on
Aprit 17 & 18, 1999
Taught by
BAWA member
Arnie Champagne

Call 415/282-1704 for details,
fees, directions, etc.

Both of these classes in March
are full, so sign up now for the
April classes. Have a fun experi-
ence and learn a new technique!

TELL US ABOUT YOU!

THOSE “PICKS”

See the “Member Favorites” list on page 27
Well, scon we would like to collect these
“picks” and publish them as part of a list to
give to members when they first join or re-
new. So call or send additional ones to the
editor. Find unusual places and send as many
as possible!

Dear Editor: This is my favorite place
toget fools, lumber, or

(circle one, or fill in blank)

because (what do you like about it?):

Their address, phone and/ or web site:
Company

Street

City/State/Zip +4

Phone | )j -

Website address

Send te: BAWA Newsletter Editor, 3251
Almansa Court, San Jose, CA 95127

Your ad
herellll

Beginning this month we're offering ad spaces in this newsletter. For only $100.00 per year (12 issues)
you’li get a business card sized ad aproximately the size shown above. And we’re offering a special intro-
ductory rate of $75 for this first year! Our newsletter goes to a very targeted audience of woodworkers who
buy tools, supplies, lumber and materials, and who attend seminars and related events. So if you’re a
supplier or service provider and want to reach this audience, ali we need is “camera ready” copy 3 1/2” wide

by 2” high. Call for a quote on larger add spaces. Call the Newsletter editor at 408/926-1900.
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‘Membership?
from the Editor

WHAT DOES BAWA
DO FOR YOU?

Recent presenters at BAWA meetings
have included Sandor Nagyszalanczy,
Brain Boggs, Tony Lydgate, Berkeley
Mills, DeWalt Tools, Jaap Romijn, and
Yeung Chan to name just a few.
BAWA also has an extensive and
growing video library, and isbuilding a
formidable book & periodicals library.
We even have a Tormek Grinder for
Ioan to members. As amember, you
not only get access to all of this, you
make some great woodworking friends
who arealways ready to help you with
aword of encouragement or an
acknowledgment of your success. If all
of this is worthwhile to you, then sit
down rightnow and fill out the form
to the right to join or to renew. Then
either bring it with your check to the
next meeting and give it to the
treasurer, or mail them to her at the
addresslisted below.

If you're a new member, welcome!

If you're renewing, thank you, and
remember we still need the info, 50
fill out the form and send itin.

BAWA: Who We Are

The Bay Area Woodworkers Assoctation

was formed in 1982 by a small group of

dedicated people who felt theneed to

strengthen the woodworking community

by holdmougulax me{,tmg'a e%tabhshmv
an informal forum for the exchange ot

knowledge and ideas, sponsoring f-‘.hows
and me(,tmn others mwoodworkingand

related fields. Since then, this non-profit |8

or ﬂzunzahon has Zrown to ANy members,

BAWA meets on the third Thursday of
the month at 7:00 en. Meetings usually
have a specific topic, such as router
techniques, finishing, turning, or
business aspects of woodworking; or
focus on a distinguished guest speaker
who gives a pusentatmn in his area
of L\pu'ﬂse Meetings are held at wood-
working shopsand businessesin the Bay

Ty
-

- BAY ARFA
- WADDWORKERS
ASSOCIATION

| Membership Application / Renewal

Name

Address

City State Zip +4

Work Phone ( )

Home Phone { ) B

Profession:
t Speciality/Interests (List):

Skill Level: O Professional 0 Amateur {d Beginner

[ Please don' circulate my name/address to other organizations.

l would he will’ing to volunteer for.

a Eleded Officer
0 Program Committee or Chairman [l Hospitality for Guest Speakers

[ Meeting Set-Up/Clean-Up
[ Special Events Coordinator

(A Organize Tours-Woodworkers' Shops
i Trade Show Staff
(11 Show and Exhibit Coordination

L Making Toys for Tofs projecis

[ Librarian for Video Library
l:l Newsletter articles or Editor A Handling AV Equipment

(3 Publicity for BAWA in Local Press
3 Other

Ched( os many as you want, buf checl( of /easf one.
VBAWA Membershlp Dues

BAWA dues ere currently $25.00 for twelve months (fcmlly membersh:ps
are $30.00). Your newsletter address label shows your renewal date.

l:l Gree'rer for Guesfs/ New Members

L Outreach and Community Projects

Membership can begin during any month of the year. Make check payable
to BAWA. Bring it AND THIS FORMto the monthly meefing, or mail fo:
BAWA TREASURER

632 Bay Road
Menlo Park, CA 94025

Area or at a permanent club meeting P e SR I A BIETR ST I S S R R

place (as soon as a new one is found -
See notice on page 8.)

' Membership Application/ Rene\v'\'r;éri




LAST MONTH’S PRESENTATION
Editors Note: Tony Lydgate, who was to present “The Art and Business of Craft” was unable to to get to our meeting due to illness. So

at thelast minute, longtime BAWA member Carl Johnson and beginning box maker Vincent Dellachiesa teamed up to present a great
show on making wooden boxes. We hope Tony is feeling better and wish him well in his new venture in Hawaii,

Carl Johnson has been making and
selling boxes for many years. He has
perfected a technique of making fine
humidors, jewelry boxes and other
fairly large boxes. Carl showed slides of
Vincent Dellachiesa of the entire
process of Vince making his first two
boxes inCarl's shop.

“The bandsaw is the most important
tool in the shop!” says Cartl. Using a
Delta 14” bandsaw with extension
blocks, Carl re-saws the wood to make
his own veneers using a¥2” wide, 4
tooth/inch, high quality blade. These
veneers are quite thick and he uses
them for the top and bottom of his
boxes. A discussionensued on the
details of veneering. Knowledgable
members of the audience agreed it’s
important to keep the blade sharp and
very clean at all times. Set the blade to
have minimum tension on the wheel,
so that it will track correctly. Carl
carefully sets up a full- length guide
fence: “ After marking a straight line
where I want the cut, I start it through
the saw a ways. You'll have toangle
theboard slightly to stay straight on
the cut. Then I shut down the saw and
clamp my fence (af both front and
back of the table) at whatever angle
the board is setting at. I can then start
cutting the thin veneer from this
point.” He clamps his full-length
fenice, extending completely across the
table, atboth ends to assure rigidity. “I
tried the point fence [as recommended
in many books on cutting veneers] - it
doesn’t work. The secret is to support
the wood the full length of the table. I
even mount a full height backer-board
to the front of my fence to giveme
support for the full height of the piece
I'm cutting.” Carl's series of slides
showed Vincent cutting the veneer for
the box Vincent was making,

Carl offered tips about the bandsaw
based on his years of experience, such
as, “Getasmuch horsepower as you
can, but (remember) it’s the blade that
makes the difference.” On picking

pieces of lumnber to make into veneer
he says, “cuta sample board, if the kerf
pinches or flares, the wood is “‘case
hardened’ fromimproper dryingand
youdon'twant to use it.” After cutting
the veneer, Carl’s slides showed
Vincent applying glue to all the
veneers for the entire box at one time,
placing a veneer on each side of a core
board, then layering the boards in
newspaper. Carl said a plastic spatula,
stich as the kind used in.car body repair
for applying Bondo works greatto
spread the glue evenly across the
surface. Carl said thatas soonas you
place the veneer on the core board,
roll itout to remove any bubbles, than
go on to the next one. Carl pointed
out that the veneer is slightly smaller
than the core board, and that the grain
of the veneer matches on both sides of
each piece so when you openthe
completed box, it looks like solid
wood. As you complete each piece,
stack it on top of the others with a
newspaper separator. Then clamp the
entire stack. Use a glue with reason-
able drying time, but work quickly.
Carl uses an aliphatic resin glue such as
Tite Bond or Tite Bond II. When the
gluing is complete, clamp the entire
sandwich of layered veneers and core-
boards and let them dry.

When dry, Carl planes the surface of
the veneer using a “carrier board” such
as ¥ thick Melamine surfaced particle-
board. “You can paste wax the board to
get stuff torun through [easily.]” When
the pieces were assembled to form the

' B byCraigMiWedser

box, we could see arabbet had been
placed in each corner allowing for the
installation of a piece of ¥2” by 12" solid
wood strip on all the edges. This strip
can be matching or contrasting color
to the rest of the box. It's function is
toadd rigidity to the assembly and
protect the veneer edges from damage.
Rounding it over with a router bit will
keepit from getting dinged.

The lid is cut off the box after assem-
bly. Vince did this on the on the band
saw by taping in small wedges to keep
the saw kert open evenly all around.
Anaudience member suggested setting
the tablesaw blade to just below the
thickness of the box walls, cutting all
around, then after opening the box,
finishing the cut edges with hand
tools. Carlsays, “Think bandsaw, not
table saw, [and you can do the entire
box making process with more con-
iTUE_]”

Carl makes the partitions inside the
box of 3/8" ‘Thin-ply plywood, or
other good grade of plywood. Hesays,
“Make sure the grainis perpendicular
to the lastlayer below or it won't act
like solid lumber anymore.” At theend
of the presentation, Carl passed outa
typical layout drawing he’d doneofa
box, showing the shapes of the pieces.
Carl and Vince did a greatjob and we
say, “Bravo” not only for pinch-hitting,
but clearly showing ushow tobuild
great wooden boxes. We're all now
equipped with the knowledge to get
started on this in our own shops.

2701-A North Alpine Road, Stockton, California 95205
Mail: 1814 MCClellan Way, Stockton, California 95207

888/712-3594
or
209/931-3293
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ogram Chair Stan Booker {

Pr
President Mike Bray {right) with a book on one
of Mike’s favorite woodworking subjects: “Mak-
ing Wooden Spoons.”

g

Good food and conversations were enjoyed by all.

Vignettes of our Annual Christ-
mas Pot-luck Dinner Meeting

December 1998
(I finally found these missing photos of our
party. Editor.) If you went to our annual
party at the December meeting, you
know what a great time we all had. If

you didn'tattend, you missed:

1. Achance tosee many creative
and well done wood projects.

2. Good food.

3. Meeting to ‘just talk” with other
members and their spouses.

4. Enjoyinga few laughs aboutall
we did in 1998.

Good food.

Hearing about 1999 programs. %

Good food. Richard and Linda Salter proudly dispiay a painted wood toy chest

Election of officers and commit- they made for their grandkids. It has a colorful undersea theme
tee chairs. painted on all four sides and the top.

9. Good food.

pageb
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NOT YET “BLOCKBUSTER VIDEO” BUT...

Now’s your chance to order the latest (woodworking) hit movie on video.
We currently have these video tapes in our lending library. We are hoping
to get your ideas about what additional tapes you would like us to buy.
Please fill out the form below and send it to our librarian Rodney Finlay at
the address noted, so that he can add them to our library.

Also, if you have a tape you no longer need, that isn’t on this lst, won't you
consider donating it to our library so our other members can view it too? Just
bring it to the next meeting and give it to Rodney.

1. Bathroom Remodeling by Dean johnson & Hometime

2. Build A Shaker Table by Kelly Mehler

3. Building a Log Cabin Home by Dean Johnson & Homeftime
4, Carousel Horse Carving by Tormn Wade

5. Dust Collection & Air Filtration by Onieda Air Systems

6, Furniture Refinishing by Dean Johnson

7. Hand Applied Finishes - Applying Top Coats by Jeff Jewitt
8. Hand Applied Finishes- Coloring Wood by Jef Jewitt

9. House Framing by DeanJohnson & FHometime

10. Intarsia by Judy Gale Roberts

11. MakingMortise and Tenon Joints by Frank Klausz

12. Mastering Your Tablesaw by Kelly Mehler

13. Mastering Woodworking Machines by Mark Duginske

14. Router Jigs and Techniques by Maas and Fortune

15. Router Joinery by Gary Rogowski

16. Shop Secrets from Master Craftsmen by Dunbar, Eakes, Klaus & Truini
17. Small Shop Tips and Techniques by Jim Cummins

18. Tablesaw Tricks and Jigs by Kelly Mehler

19. Woodbending by Marc Adams

20. Woodturning (author unknown)

Okay, I read the above list of videos in our library, and I'm eager to rent one. But in the
meantime I'd like to see BAWA buy the following video:

Video Title:

(be as specific as you can so we can find the title in the retailer’s list)
Author:

{fill in if you know who the star is)

I think this video would be a good addition to our library because... (what do
you like about it, or think you might like about it?):

Do you know where we can get this video? (eg. Taunton Press, Amazon.com, etc.
Ifyou don't know, it's okay, we'll try to track it down.)

Company

Street

City/State/Zip +4
Phone (. ) -
Website address

Cut out this form and mail it to: BAWA Newsletter Editor, 3251 Almansa Court,
San Jose, CA 95127 or send an email to: researchem @msn.cont.

SHOW & TELL
At the February meeting, member
Arnie Champagne had an interesting
jighe shared with us. It'sa strip of
wood with a specially shaped groove in
each side which allows you tosafely
hold a strip of wood tomake those
thin, continuous wood strips for
holding the glass on the inside of your
cabinet doors. You place the strip of
wood you want to shape into the first
groove and it allows you to quickly and
safely shape the angled surface. Then
you flip the holder over and place the
angled piece in the square groove on
the other side so you can hold it to
finish shaping and sizing it. Inno time
youhavea 'V’ shaped piece witha
flattened bottom on the V" to hold the
glass.ide. Theresa brad at the end of
each groove to stop the strip from
moving while you're working on it.
Ask Arnie to show it to you next time.

- BAWA'S GROWING!
Thé following iew members were at our |
Feb, meeting:

Name & City/Interests

J.T. Conklin, Daly City/ toys, end
tables, & blanket chests

Claude Godcharles, MenloPark/
furniture restoration

Marcus Gonzales, San Francisco/
cabinetry & furniture

Bill Miller, Daly City/ case work, lathe,
small fancies

Magnus Nilsen, San Jose/ has garage
shop & builds boats

DonPezzolo, Los Altos Hills/ wood &
metal working

Steve Schaffer, Foster city/ traditional
furniture

Bill Smatl, Danwille/ furniture

Additional new members this month:

AlGilkerson, Hayward/ professional
box and display maker

Max Hensley, Burlingame/beginning

woodworking
Daniel Snyder, Oakland/
Additional visitors at the Feb. mig:
Vicky Ellis and her son Matt
Don Ellis who's starting a home shop

Welcome to you all, and thanks for joining
!




LAST MEET!NG

workmg on the intra-club picnic for

this summer. She asked for anyone
interested in helping with this, to
contact her at 650/365-4093.
Newsletter Editor Craig Mineweaser
said in addition to newsletters sent to
our membership, 125 copies of the
February issue were mailed to those
who signed up at our booth at the
Woodworking Show in Nov. Craig
printed new name tags for all. Check
the bin for yours. He brought a set of
run-off rollers to sell with proceeds to
go the club. He also noted a correction
on Jay Perrine’s phone number listed
on the front of the Feb. newsletter
should be 408/367-8227. Craig also
announced that the BAWA News is
now running advertisernents.

Stu Hoffer announced that he has the
club’s Tormek Grinder. Contacthim
if you want to rent it at his correct
number: 650/940-6434.

Librarian Rodney Finlay announced
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some additional tapes had been

donated to our videolibrary and he
suggested that we put a formin the

newsletter to ask the members what
tapes they want the club to buy.

Webmaster Jim Voos said he's con-
tinuing to try to geta BAWA web site
up and running. He is waiting on his
DSL installation, which will make it
much easier.

Outreach co-chair Bill Henzel
explained that the toy workshopon
the 13th is the first of four we'll be
having this year. Eachat a different
workshop and making different toys.
Co~chair Allen Harrison passed
around a sign-up sheet for the “Christ-
mas-in-April” project. Call him at
415/873-4831 if you'd like tojoin in
the fun.

Member Stan Booker showed some
sample stair balusters. A friend of his
in Reading has over 100 of these, all
different styles. Hewantsideas on

. (cantmued from -pa,ge 1)

what to make withthem - perhaps we
could incorporate them into our
toymaking?

Program Chair Arnold Champagne
reviewed the programs for the next5
months: Peter Pierobon will lecture at
CCAC in March. Jeffrey Hunt will do
atable and chair demo in April. May
will be ajoint meeting with the
Peninsula Woodworkers. Inabout
July, members Craig Mineweaser and
Mike Bray will doa presentation on
drawing the furniture or other piece
you want to build. Give Arnie any
suggestions youhave for future
meetings. Also Arnie reminded
members to bring “Show & Tell” items
to our meetings, as we all learn from
them. Arnie also announced thathe
would be holding another plane
making class in April (seep. 3.), and
rerninded everyone of the variety of
good woodworking classes available
from local community colleges, etc.



